MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DECEMBER 18, 2013, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 38,176
Current GF balance $1,517,475.76

“Wholesale properties” transactions

Bank hires licensees ?
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner William Neary (Industry)


Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, O & P


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)

Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Don White, Public


Mark Feinroth, MAR


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Marla S. Johnson) To approve the minutes of the November 20, 2013 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Georgiana S. Tyler) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of  December 2013.  Motion carried.   The dismissal list is a summary of complaints initially reviewed and proposed for dismissal by staff, concurred by the Executive Director.  The proposed dismissal letter is pre-reviewed by Commissioners in advance of the business meeting. If a Commissioner asks to review the file, the case is removed from the dismissal list prior to vote.   The remaining dismissals are approved, and the letters sent. The removed case will return on the next month’s list if appropriate.   A complaint dismissed does not become part of a license history.   
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair, read the education report.  For the month of November 2013, PSI administered 601 salesperson and 45 broker exams, compared to 340 sales and 27 broker exams in November 2012.
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair – Reports will resume in January when the 2014 session opens.
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 38,176, of which 4,409 are brokers, 2,997 are associate brokers, 29,968 salespersons, 547 branch offices, 80 reciprocal brokers, 24 reciprocal associate brokers, and 150 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 2,131 are inactive.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance as of October 31, 2013 was $1,581,451.70.  Claims paid out in October totaled $88,547.60.  The payouts resulted from one property management case.

3. The Guaranty Fund balance as of November 30, 2013 was $1,517,475.76.  Claims paid in November totaled $70,336.40, continuing payouts for the same property management case.
4. The video series is moving forward; the same group which created public service announcements for other state agencies will be contacted about MREC’s videos.
5. Ms. Connelly attended ARELLO’s executive board meeting in Chicago in December.  In January, Ms. Connelly will serve as a panel member at the Inman News Real Estate Connect in New York City and participate in a Howard County Board broker/manager meeting.
6. The statewide meetings with brokers will be held in April, May, and June 2014.  On further discussion with community colleges, requirements to use their classrooms are not workable with MREC’s planned program.  Other venues are being explored, and Commissioners suggested various facilities.
7. Ms. Connelly made attempts to contact the Maryland broker who asked about the possible conflict between Maryland advertising laws and regulations and its franchise advertising requirements [November 2013 minutes].  The broker did not return Ms. Connelly’s calls.

8. State travel policy has changed the mileage rate from .565 to .560.  There will be a slight decrease in mileage reimbursement for travel after January 1, 2014.

9. Ms. Connelly thanked Commissioners for all their support and input during the past year.
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

1. In a recent case, the real estate agent recommended an unlicensed home improvement contractor.  At hearing, the Administrative Law Judge asked if agents were properly informed to verify the contractor’s current license status.  MREC’s Commission Check newsletter Fall 2012 clearly notified licensees that, if referrals are given, it is the professional duty as a licensee to refer only contractors covered by the Maryland Home Improvement Commission guaranty fund.  Another article, and possibly a regulation, is needed.  Counsel will prepare a draft for Commissioner review next month.   
2. It was reported that there may be new rules for termite inspectors that limit reporting of wood destroying insects to the building structure only.  Termites noticed in mulch or  wood  piles would no longer be mentioned in the inspector’s report.  Commissioner Johnson will look into whether these changes are correct and final.
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COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
1. A title officer is concerned about contracts which refer to “wholesale properties.”  As explained to the Chairman, in these transactions, an LLC contracts to buy properties, the LLC is not the actual entity settling, the loan exceeds the contract price, the extra money is given to a third party not mentioned in the paperwork, and each property settles individually. Counsel suggested that the Prince George’s County State’s Attorney Office may be the best place to refer this title officer’s concern.
2. Bank of America solicits real estate licensees to personally visit the home of a customer who has not responded to the bank’s letters about its special program - deed in lieu of foreclosure.  The agent reads the bank’s script to obtain the customer’s signature of decline or interest.  The bank pays a fee directly to the real estate licensee for this activity.  The real estate licensee may be violating both MREC and Financial Regulation rules and regulations.  Ms. Connelly will consult Financial Regulation as soon as she has details of the program and a licensee’s participation.   

NEW BUSINESS:

Commissioner Jeff Thaler will pursue election to the City Council in Ocean City.  He has direction from Ms. Trimble and the Ethics Commission to step down as a Commissioner as soon as he officially declares his candidacy, probably in a month or two.
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12 noon.  Happy Holidays to all!  The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, January 15, 2014.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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